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As the number of domestic cats in American 
households has increased and their status 
has risen from that of an animated mouse
trap to a valued companion animal, the 
demand for veterinary services to meet 
their health needs has increased. Unfor
tunately, many cats are not eager to 
receive veterinary care; thus, a good 
working knowledge of appropriate measures 
for providing chemical restraint and 
general anesthesia is important to the 
veterinarian who desires to provide feline 
patients with the diagnostic examinations 
and medical and surgical procedures they 
need.

Feline anesthesia is complicated by 
several idiosyncracies: the patient is
sometimes hostile, thus limiting the 
method by which drugs may be administered; 
the patient is generally small, thus 
decreasing the margin of error in dosage 
with depressant drugs; and the physiologic 
response of felines to many narcotics and 
tranquilizers may be unpredictable. Con
sequently, there is a relatively limited 
number of drugs which have been demonstra
ted to be reliable and safe for both the 
patient and handler. The veterinarian can 
develop a sedative or anesthetic protocol 
using these agents alone or in combina
tion, based on assessment of the indivi
dual animal relative to health status, 
temperament, and the nature of the 
intended procedures.

Assessment of the Feline Patient
The first step in handling any patient 
which is to be chemically sedated, 
restrained, or anesthetized is to assess 
its physical status. In the cat, this may 
be impeded by hostile behavior (aggression

or withdrawal) due to the hospital envi
ronment. The patient may have elevations 
of heart rate, respiratory rate, and body 
temperature as a consequence of anxiety or 
an increased activity level; examining 
such individuals in a calm and quiet 
manner, in an area where the sights and 
sounds of other animals are absent, will 
often minimize this problem.

Initially, one should review the his
tory of the cat, noting any clues to prob
lems with the cardiovascular, pulmonary, 
hepatic, or urinary systems, as well as 
any past or present drug therapy. The 
appearance and attitude of the patient 
should be assessed as indicators of gener
al health and tractability. Ideally, the 
vital signs are taken when the animal is 
at rest; mucous membranes are observed for 
color and capillary refill time as a gross 
indicator of cardiovascular and pulmonary 
sufficiency; the respiratory tract and 
heart are ausculted for abnormal sounds 
which may arise from pathologic conditions 
that can affect performance under sedation 
or anesthesia. The thorax is palpated to 
determine compliance, and the abdomen is 
palpated to assess the size and shape of 
the kidneys, the size and consistency of 
the liver, and the presence of any abnor
mal masses.

A blood sample should be obtained 
routinely from any patient which is to 
receive sedative or anesthetic agents. In 
most cases it is possible to obtain this 
prior to any drug administration, but 
fractious individuals may need sedation 
prior to venipuncture, forcing selection 
of medications without the benefit of 
blood values. In healthy, young animals 
admitted for elective procedures, the
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packed cell volume and total plasma 
protein levels should be determined. All 
cats over five years of age, any patient 
presenting depressed behavior, and those 
with current or historical signs of uri
nary tract disease should have a urinaly
sis and serum BUN level determination. 
Additional serum chemistry exams and 
hemograms are indicated for patients with 
known or suspected systemic disease, so 
that appropriate therapeutic or supportive 
measures may be determined and initiated 
prior to administration of sedative or 
anesthetic agents. Cats with signs sug
gestive of cardiac disease should have an 
electrocardiogram performed, and a thorac
ic radiograph; if available, an echocardi- 
ographic exam is useful in determination 
of the mechanical functioning status of 
the heart.

Following a review of the patient's 
history, a thorough physical examination, 
and appropriate laboratory exams, the 
relative anesthetic risk may be deter
mined. The American Society of Anesthesi
ologists ' classification scheme recognizes 
five general categories of physical health 
status, given below:

"Excellent" Class I - Patient has no 
organic, physiologic, biochem
ical or behavioral disturb
ance. Any pathology is local
ized, e.g., benign localized 
tumor.
Class II - Mild to moderate 
systemic disturbance present, 
e.g., mild to moderate obes
ity, well-compensated cardiac 
or renal disease, slight dehy
dration, extremely young or 
aged animals.
Class III - Severe systemic 
disturbance present, e.g., 
cardiovascular or pulmonary 
insufficiency, diabetes.
Class IV - Severe systemic 
disturbances which are likely 
to become decompensated under 
anesthesia, e.g., severe 
pulmonary or cardiovascular 
insufficiency, advanced hepat
ic or renal disease.

"Good"

"Fair"

"Poor"

"Critical" Class V - Patient is moribund 
and is submitted for life-sav
ing procedures, e.g., massive 
hemorrhage, severe trauma to 
vital organs, cranial trauma.

An "Emergency" suffix may be added to each 
of these classes in the case of patients 
for which diagnostic or surgical proce
dures are undertaken on an emergency basis 
due to acute trauma or sudden deteriora
tion of physical status due to undeter
mined causes.
Formulating the Anesthetic Protocol
After assessing the individual's anesthet
ic risk status, the intended diagnostic, 
medical, or surgical procedures which 
necessitate the use of sedative, immobil
izing, or anesthetic agents should be
considered. The necessary degree of
control over the patient's physical activ
ity will determine whether simple physical 
restraint, a combination of sedation and 
physical restraint, chemical immobiliza
tion, or general anesthesia should be
employed. In addition, the need for 
analgesia should be considered if pain- 
producing procedures are to be performed. 
Finally, the duration of the intended 
procedure should be estimated.
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Sedation
Sedation is characterized by a behavioral 
state in which an individual appears to be 
calm and has reduced physical activity. 
This is desirable for procedures which may 
be annoying or mildly painful to the 
patient, or for intolerant individuals 
which object to manual restraint alone. 
Radiographs, ultrasonic examination, elec
trocardiograms, ophthalmic and otic exami
nations, and in-depth physical examination 
of visible or palpable lesions may be 
facilitated by use of sedative agents.

Acepromazine, a phenothiazine deriv
ative tranquilizer, is readily available 
and widely used as a sedative in veteri
nary medicine. Care should be used in 
evaluating the cardiovascular and hydra
tion status of the feline prior to admin
istration of phenothiazines; the alpha- 
adrenergic blocking action of these agents 
will contribute to vasodilation and 
potential hypotension in painful, excited, 
or hypovolemic animals. An advantage is 
that phenothiazines reduce the incidence 
of epinephrine-induced cardiac arrhyth
mias. Because acepromazine is highly 
protein-bound and is metabolized in the 
liver, hepatic disease or conditions which 
decrease the plasma protein level will 
increase the duration of drug activity. 
In most young, healthy, uncompromised 
cats, the administration of acepromazine 
0.05 to 0.1 mg/lb. IM will produce moder
ate sedation in 10 to 15 minutes; 0.1 to 
0.5 mg/lb. IM or 0.05 to 0.1 mg/lb. IV 
will produce profound and prolonged 
sedation, usually accompanied by recumben
cy. In older or compromised individuals, 
dose levels of 0.025 to 0.05 mg/lb. IM are 
recommended.

Xylazine is a sedative-analgesic agent 
which is especially useful for procedures 
in which muscle relaxation is also de
sired. Because xylazine may induce 2° 
atrioventricular block, an anticholinergic 
(atropine 0.02 mg/lb. IM or glycopyrrolate 
0.005 mg/lb. IM) should be administered as 
a premedication. After administration of 
xylazine 0.125 to 0.5 mg/lb. IM, emesis 
will generally occur in four to five 
minutes; this side effect is beneficial in 
individuals which may have been fed prior

to presentation for diagnostic or surgical 
procedures, because it reduces the chance 
of vomiting during anesthetic induction or 
recovery. Moderate to profound sedation 
and recumbency are evident within 10 
minutes after intramuscular injection. 
Xylazine should be avoided in animals with 
urinary tract obstruction (due to a 
diuretic effect which may be caused by a 
drug-induced hyperglycemia), in late preg
nancy (due to an oxytocin-like effect), 
and in animals with known or suspect 
cardiac disease (due to its tendency to 
promote atrioventricular block and 
potentiation of catecholamine-induced 
ventricular arrhythmias).

Narcotic analgesic agents, which also 
produce a sedative effect in many species, 
have limited use in felines due to the 
relatively high incidence of paradoxical 
"rage" behavioral reactions associated 
with the use of opioids in cats. However, 
they are useful in felines with cardiovas
cular risk factors because they cause min
imal depression of cardiac output. When 
using these drugs it is best to allow 15 
to 20 minutes for sedative effects to 
become evident, and the cat should be 
handled gently, in a quiet area, due to 
increased sensitivity to auditory stimuli. 
Because narcotics are metabolized in the 
liver, very low doses should be used in 
the individual with known or suspected 
hepatic disease. Excessive respiratory 
depression or prolonged stupor may be 
treated with a specific narcotic antago
nist, naloxone, at a dose of 0.0025 mg/ 
lb. IM, SC, or by slow IV injection.

Meperidine, a synthetic narcotic, may 
be used as a sedative at 2 to 4 mg/lb. IM 
or as a neuroleptanalgesic agent at 1 to 2 
mg/lb., in combination with acepromazine 
0.25 to 0.5 mg/lb., after premedication 
with an appropriate anticholinergic agent. 
Oxymorphone, 0.1 mg/lb. IM, and other 
narcotic agents, have limited use as seda
tives in cats due to a significant level 
of paradoxical behavioral reactions.
Immobilization
In certain situations, simple manual 
restraint or a combination of chemical 
sedation and manual restraint do not
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provide adequate control over a patient's 
physical movements, and immobilization of 
the body is desirable. Ketamine, a phen
cyclidine derivative, is the drug of 
choice for use in chemical restraint of 
domestic cats. Although the mode of ac
tion of ketamine is not fully understood, 
it acts as a CNS stimulating agent rather 
than as a CNS depressant. At recommended 
dose levels there is interference with the 
perception and interpretation of stimuli, 
especially from somatic sensory nerves; 
visceral pain perception is not effective
ly blocked by ketamine alone. A catalep
tic state of consciousness is produced, 
often termed "dissociative anesthesia," 
because the animal is unable to respond 
appropriately to painful stimuli. Indivi
duals under the effects of ketamine may 
display an increase in skeletal muscle 
tone, and may have random motor activity 
that appears to be unrelated to physical 
stimulation. The airway protective
reflexes of coughing and swallowing are 
generally maintained, as are the corneal 
and palpebral reflexes. There may be 
abnormal patterns of respiration, espe
cially a transitory period of inspiratory 
apnea, or apneustic breathing, accompanied 
by a decrease in minute volume. Cardiac 
output is usually maintained or increased, 
and the incidence of epinephrine-induced 
cardiac arrhythmias is decreased.

In most cats, adequate restraint and 
immobility for performance of innocuous to 
mildly painful procedures may be produced 
by administration of ketamine doses of 4 
to 5 mg/lb. IM, lasting 30 to 45 minutes, 
or 1 mg/lb. IV, lasting 15 to 20 minutes. 
For more complete immobility and recumben
cy, with a degree of somatic anesthesia 
that will allow relatively painful muscu
loskeletal manipulation, examination, 
exploration, and suturing of superficial 
wounds, doses of 8 to 12 mg/lb. IM or 2 
mg/lb. IV are appropriate. Because intra
venous administration of ketamine has not 
been approved by the FDA, it is used at 
the practitioner's own risk.

In cases where muscular relaxation is 
desirable, the rigidity which is frequent
ly observed with ketamine may be overcome 
by premedication with xylazine 0.25 mg/

lb. IM, acepromazine 0.05 to 0.1 mg/lb. 
IM, or diazepam 0.5 mg/lb. IM. The use of 
an anticholinergic given concurrently with 
these premedications is recommended to de
crease cardiac depression and salivation.

Recovery from ketamine may be accompa
nied by bizarre, agitated behavior. This 
is minimized by use of sedative drugs 
administered prior to ketamine or during 
recovery, and allowing recovery to occur 
in a warm, dark, quiet enclosure.

Use of ketamine is contraindicated in 
individuals with cranial trauma or seizure 
disorders, due to an increase in cerebro
spinal fluid pressure. Intraocular pres
sure may also be elevated. In cats, only 
a small fraction of ketamine undergoes 
hepatic metabolism, while most of the drug 
is excreted intact by the kidneys. Severe 
renal disease, urinary tract obstruction, 
or dehydration will delay recovery from 
the effects of ketamine unless greatly 
reduced doses are administered.
General Anesthesia
For most surgical procedures and prolonged 
invasive diagnostic examination, general 
anesthesia is needed to provide sufficient 
immobilization, profound analgesia, amne
sia, and selective depression of reflex 
responses. Individuals which are to be 
anesthetized should have careful preanes
thetic evaluation, with special attention 
given to baseline values for vital signs, 
hydration status, and temperament. During 
general anesthesia, frequent monitoring of 
vital signs, reflex activity, and cardio
vascular functioning are indicated; 
supportive measures for conserving the 
individual's body heat, preserving ade
quate circulatory volume, and ventilation 
may also be needed.

Preanesthetic medications are admin
istered in accordance with the needs of 
the individual patient and the method of 
anesthesia to be employed. Anticholiner
gic agents are employed in most protocols 
in order to prevent development of brady
cardia associated with endotracheal 
intubation and vagal stimulation resulting 
from visceral manipulation; respiratory 
and salivary secretions are also reduced 
in volume. Atropine, a belladonna alka
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loid, may be used at 0.02 mg/lb. IM or SC 
at least 15 minutes pre-induction, or 0.01 
mg/lb. IV just prior to induction; effects 
last up to approximately two hours, and 
repeated doses of 0.01 mg/lb. IV may be 
given intraoperatively as needed to coun
teract developing vagal-induced bradycar
dia. Atropine may decrease the threshold 
of myocardial sensitivity to catechola
mines, resulting in an increased incidence 
of arryhthmias; therefore, it is not 
recommended for use in individuals with 
cardiac disease or respiratory deficien
cies. Glycopyrrolate, an anticholinergic 
agent with fewer central effects than 
atropine, has the added advantage of 
raising the gastric pH so that regurgita
tion and aspiration of gastric contents 
during induction or recovery is less 
likely to produce extensive pulmonary 
damage. A dose of 0.005 mg/lb. given IM 
or SC at least 15 minutes prior to induc
tion, or intravenously just prior to 
induction, will provide vagolytic and 
antisialogogue effects for three to four 
hours.

Sedative agents may also be given as 
preanesthetic medication in order to 
decrease the dose of induction and main
tenance agents, as well as to calm the 
patient so that induction is more easily 
accomplished. Acepromazine 0.025 to 0.1 
mg/lb. IM or xylazine 0.125 to 0.25 mg/lb. 
IM are the two most commonly used agents; 
these must be given at least 15 minutes 
prior to induction for their full sedative 
effect to become apparent. Individuals 
which are depressed or have received 
narcotics or ketamine within several hours 
prior to induction may be induced without 
additional sedative medication.

Induction of general anesthesia may be 
accomplished by several methods: intraven
ous injection of ultrashort-acting barbi
turates, mask or chamber induction with 
volatile anesthetic agents, and intraven
ous or intramuscular injection of keta
mine. Intravenous injection of sodium 
thiamylal at dose levels of 3 to 8 mg/lb. 
will induce unconsciousness so that short 
surgical procedures may be performed, or 
endotracheal intubation may be accom
plished and anesthesia maintained with

volatile anesthetic agents. Solutions of 
1 to 2.5% are recommended to improve con
trol of dose administration and to reduce 
the risk of cellulitis and thrombophlebi
tis associated with accidental perivascu
lar injection. For induction purposes, a 
dose of 8 mg/lb. should be prepared; V 3 
to 1/2 of the solution is injected over a 
period of several seconds, and the depth 
of anesthesia is assessed by observing the 
animal’s jaw tone, paw pinch reflex, and 
respiratory pattern. At this point, 
endotracheal intubation may be performed 
if desired, to allow administration of 
oxygen and volatile anesthetic agents. If 
thiamylal is used as the sole anesthetic 
agent, increments of 1 to 2 mg/lb. may be 
injected to produce and maintain a plane 
of surgical anesthesia. Patients with 
hepatic disease should not receive barbi
turates, because reduced hepatic metabo
lism will result in prolonged recovery 
time.

Induction of anesthesia with volatile 
gases may be accomplished by use of a face 
mask or induction chamber. Preoxygenation 
is recommended, especially for compromised 
individuals, because respiratory patterns 
may be altered by inhalant agents. The 
percentage of anesthetic agent should be 
low initially, then raised in increments 
until consciousness is lost. For halo- 
thane, a concentration of 2.5 to 3% is 
usually required to induce anesthesia 
sufficient to allow intubation. Isoflu- 
rane, a newer halogenated hydrocarbon, is 
highly recommended for use in felines with 
known or suspected cardiac disease, due to 
its marked antiarrythmic properties. 
Higher levels may be required of isoflu- 
rane because it is rapidly eliminated from 
the respiratory tract.

Endotracheal intubation is recommended 
for all individuals which are to be main
tained on gas anesthesia. Due to the 
tendency of cats to develop laryngospasm, 
spraying or swabbing the laryngeal mucosa 
with 0.1 ml of 2% lidocaine (without 
epinephrine) may be needed to depress 
laryngeal reflexes prior to intubation. 
An appropriately sized uncuffed Cole 
endotracheal tube or a Murphy tube with a

(Continued on page 7.)
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Memorial Gifts Create Good Feelings—and Much More
Do you ever wonder what your clients 
really think about you? Read what clients 
write to us about the veterinarians who 
participate in the Cornell Feline Health 
Center memorial gifts program:

"We are deeply indebted to Dr. Wurst, 
Dr. Hauge, and Dr. Hurley, plus the entire 
staff for their loving aare at a time of 
tremendous grief....It was overwhelmingly 
gratifying to know that the people who so 
desperately attempted to save our oat's 
life oared enough to give suoh a lovely 
gift even after their work was done."

"Dr. Yamell is the only one of many 
veterinarians in the past 50 years to show 
us his kindness and compassion in the pas
sing of our beloved pets....He is a very 
bright and understanding young doctor."

"I too would like to make a gift, as a 
special tribute to Dr. Cerf. He is a 
credit to his profession, community and 
family. We are blessed to have so fine a 
person caring for our animals."

"Dr. Grano is an excellent veterinarian 
and a wonderful, thoughtful human being. 
Too bad there aren 't more like him."

Each of these veterinarians has found a 
simple, very effective way to express 
personal sympathy and bring comfort to 
clients at the death of a pet. They all 
regularly send contributions to the 
Cornell Feline Health Center in memory of 
deceased pets. When their clients receive 
a sensitive acknowledgement from us, they 
are comforted to know that a constructive 
step has been taken on behalf of their 
beloved pet, and that feline research may 
one day spare other cats the same fate. 
Most of all, they are touched to know that 
their veterinarian understands their sense 
of loss and truly cares.

The benefits of the program are many: 
client loyalty and return business with 
new pets, good public relations by word of 
mouth, tax deductions for a worthy cause,

C ornell Feline H ealth C enter
New York S tate Veterinary College 
Cornell University 
Ithaca, New York 14853

IN MEMORIAM
The enclosed check for $ is given in memory of

pet s name

Owner: ___ 

Address: _

age breed

Please acknowledge this gift in my name.

Veterinarian: ______________________ __

Address:      .

Additional comments:

and the advancement of feline medicine to 
improve the veterinary profession.

You can help foster feline research and 
also build up your practice by contribut
ing to the Cornell Feline Health Center in 
this important way. Use the coupon on 
page 7 to send for a supply of our memori
al cards (pictured above). You may use 
these cards to send in your own donation 
or give them to your clients with the 
suggestion that they make a contribution 
to the Cornell Feline Health Center rather 
than paying the euthanasia/disposal fee. 
Either way, we will send a prompt, person
alized letter to your client, acknowledg
ing your thoughtfulness. You will be 
delighted by their response. Send for a 
supply of memorial cards today and see for 
yourself!
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Anesthesia
low-pressure, high-volume cuff should be 
used to prevent aspiration of vomitus, 
oral secretions, or debris, and to allow 
manual ventilation as needed.

Induction of anesthesia with ketamine 
at 4 to 5 mg/lb. IM or 1 mg/lb. IV, fol
lowed by a brief period of mask admini
stration of volatile anesthetic agents, 
will allow endotracheal intubation so that 
anesthesia may be maintained by methoxy- 
flurane, halothane or isoflurane. Keta
mine at 8 to 12 mg/lb. IM or 2 mg/lb. IV, 
followed by topical lidocaine application 
to the laryngeal mucosa, may also be used.

For maintenance with inhalant anesthet
ic agents, a non-rebreathing or "open" 
anesthetic delivery system is used to 
minimize dead space and resistance, both 
of which impair the individual's ability 
to ventilate efficiently. The presence of 
a small gas reservoir bag attached to the 
outflow end of the delivery system will 
permit manual ventilation when necessary 
and provide a visible indicator of the 
respiratory rate and tidal volume.

During the maintenance period, the 
concentration of anesthetic gas should be 
adjusted to prevent excessive depression 
of cardiovascular and pulmonary function. 
Halothane concentrations of 1.0 to 1.5% 
initially, decreasing to 0.75 to 1.0% as 
the procedure progresses, or isoflurane at 
2.0 to 2.5% initially, decreasing to 1.0 
to 1.5%, will maintain surgical anesthesia 
for most patients. The use of N2 O in a

50:50 to 60:40 ^0:02 ratio will maintain 
a similar plane of anesthesia with less 
cardiac depression, because the concentra
tion of volatile anesthetics can be 
reduced. The use of a non-depolarizing 
neuromuscular blocking agent, pancuronium 
0.3 mg/lb. IV, will provide additional 
muscle relaxation. With the use of neuro
muscular blockers it is imperative that 
the patient be artificially ventilated at 
a rate of 10 to 15 respirations per min
ute, and that adequate measures are taken 
to conserve body heat during anesthesia 
and recovery, due to marked peripheral 
vasodilation. The duration of paralysis 
is 45 to 90 minutes; regardless of any 
apparent recovery, reversal is produced by 
the anticholinesterase neostigmine 0.015 
mg/lb. IV, after administration of an
anticholinergic agent (atropine 0.01 mg/ 
lb. IV or glycopyrrolate 0.005 mg/lb. IV) 
to prevent bradycardia.

After discontinuation of volatile anes
thetic agents, administration of oxygen
should continue for several minutes; after 
N2 O, at least five minutes of O 2  is neces
sary to prevent diffusion hypoxia. Extub-
ation should occur when the gag reflex 
returns, and the patient should be 
observed for patency of the airway for 
several minutes; delayed extubation may 
result in laryngospasm. For the remainder 
of the recovery period, the animal should 
be placed in a warm, quiet area, with 
periodic observation of vital signs, 
reflexes and mental status; other stimuli 
should be kept to a minimum to promote a 
smooth recovery. (Continued on page 8.)

RETURN THIS COUPON FOR A SUPPLY OF MEMORIAL CARDS

Send me a packet of 0 2 5  D 5 0  memorial cards.

Name__________________________________________________________________________

Address

City___________________________________________ State_____________________ Zip

Cornel l  Feline H ea l th  C e n te r  Cornel l  U niversi ty  College of V ete r ina ry  Medicine Ithaca, N e w  York 1 48 53
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4th Annual Feline Health Seminar Set for June 12-13
The 4th Annual Cornell Feline Health 
Seminar will be held in conjunction with 
the Robert H. Winn Foundation for Cat 
Research at the Americana Great Gorge 
Resort in McAfee, New Jersey, on Tuesday 
and Wednesday, June 12 and 13. Cornell 
faculty members and researchers will 
present four three-hour sessions:

An Overview of Feline Skin Diseases 
Danny Scott, D.V.M., D.A.C.V.D.

Immunology and Immunological Disorders 
Gary Cockerell, D.V.M., Ph.D.

Feline Infectious Peritonitis 
Sandy Baldwin, D.V.M., M.S.

Feline Development and Birth Defects 
Drew Noden, Ph.D.

Twelve hours (1.2 units) of continuing 
education credit will be awarded. The 
seminar is open to both veterinary profes
sionals and lay people.

The Americana Great Gorge Resort, just 
off Route 517 in northwest New Jersey, 
offers many recreational opportunities, 
including championship golf courses, 
indoor and outdoor tennis courts and 
swimming pools, horseback riding, a game 
room, and a health club with sauna, steam 
room, and jacuzzi. The special discount 
rate for those attending the Seminar is 
$64 per night for a single or double

C o rn e ll F elin e H ea lth  C e n te r  
C o rn e ll U n iv e r s ity  
C o lle g e  o f  V e te r in a r y  M ed ic in e  
Ithaca, N e w  Y ork  1 4 8 5 3

room. Lodging arrangements must be made 
directly with the hotel, 201/827-6000.

To register for the Seminar, send your 
check for $100 (U.S. funds) made out to 
Cornell University, to: Linda Ritzier,
Office of Continuing Education, College of 
Veterinary Medicine, Cornell University, 
Ithaca, NY 14853. (Telephone 607/256- 
5454, ext. 2200.)

Anesthesia
Conclusion
The dosage recommendations for sedative 
and anesthetic drugs listed in this 
article are significantly lower than those 
published in several veterinary textbooks 
and reference volumes. In rare cases, 
individual cats may need higher doses but, 
because the effects of depressant drugs 
vary widely in different individuals, it 
is safer to use a low dose initially than 
to begin with a high dose that may cause 
excessive cardiovascular or respiratory 
depression. In anesthesiology, as in 
other aspects of veterinary medicine, the 
conservative approach is often the best 
policy.

Jessica F. Harrison (Tenn. '83) is an 
anesthesiology intern at the Cornell 
University Small Animal Clinic.

Flower Library 
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